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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on 
Monday 13 September 2010

Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming * (Chairman)


Cllr Miss V Ash*   **

Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr R E Coombs*

Cllr M J Teare*




Cllr J P Corke*







Cllr R A Farnham*







Cllr D Foster







Cllr Mrs S Groves*







Cllr P Halse*  **







Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance 

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

The period of prayer was led by Andy Cottingham
10/131
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (S); Cllr Boom (S); Cllr Casson (A/L); Cllr Howard (P); Cllr McGuire (P); Cllr Whitlock (P)
10/132
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Community Complex

Cllr Teare – Community Complex

10/133
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meetings held on 6 July and 12 July
Copies having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

10/134
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo reported there had been 47 recordable offences in the month of July, compared with 68 in the previous year and that there had been 67 recordable offences in the month of August compared with 84 in the previous year. He reported that the main offence during August had been 9 thefts from motor vehicles, 4 being thefts of fuel. 
10/135
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Diviani advised that he had attended a meeting at Yeovil to listen to a presentation by North Dorset District Council on their response to capping 3-4 years previously. Although the authorities were waiting for details from the 20 October spending review it was anticipated that there would need to be cuts of 7-8% per year over the next four years. He reported that there was much discussion on the formation of Partnership Community Trusts, which were also recommended by North Dorset, as a method of delivery and that it was likely that a great deal of activity would cascade down the chain of authorities and the community.
Cllr Olive reported that there had been major meetings at East Devon District Council regarding the Honiton Community Complex; the other dominant theme had been meetings to look at balancing the budget. She also advised that the District Council was waiting for the detail from 20 October and would probably be looking to move services to town/parish level. 

Cllr Olive further advised that the LDF core strategy had now been published and circulated with the District Council’s preferred approach. Ward members had been asked to organise meetings of residents and it was agreed that this should be done in collaboration with the Town Council. 

The Chairman asked both County and District Councils to talk with the Town Council as early as possible about any possible transfer of responsibilities so that the Town Council could take these into account in its own budget setting. 

In response to a question, Cllr Randall Johnson advised that any funds coming from Government for additional house building would be to support related infrastructure.
Cllr Randall Johnson reminded Members of the County Council’s Winter Provision Report and the Council noted the thanks due to Cllr Diviani for his work on this. She advised that there was provision for town and parish councils as well as the wider community.

Cllr Ash reported that the District Council’s Rationalisation Panel had agreed to invite North Dorset Council to repeat their presentation. She also advised that the Overview Co-ordination Committee was asking that the LDF process be revisited on a number of grounds. Cllr Halse observed that he felt the Rationalisation Committee had not proceeded far with its duty to look at the restructure of East Devon District Council but Cllr Ash advised that the Panel was now doing good work following a slow start. Cllr Taylor reminded Ward Members of the need for the Rationalisation Panel to take account of the needs of the new Equality Act.

10/136
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.

Cllrs Diviani and Randall Johnson left the meeting
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

10/137
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor advised that he had taken part in Hot Pennies and Charter Day in July. Since that time, along with Cllr Coombs he had stood in for Cllr Boom to welcome the students who helped in the maintenance of The Glen. He had presented batons to the Volunteer pub, the Brainwave shop and the ATC in connection with Armed Forces Day. He had been a guest speaker at the Honiton Link Up group and had crowned the Honiton carnival queen. He had also attended the Honiton acrogymnastics club competition and the Honiton Art Society annual exhibition. He had attended the launch of the new Community College uniform and been present at both the Offwell Nature Reserve open day and a sports event at the sports centre. 
The Mayor reminded Members of the Tour of Britain race which would be coming through Honiton the following day and also of the March for Honour which would be in Honiton on 5 and 6 November. 

10/138
Councillors’ Questions

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.

10/139
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 12 July to 7 September 2010
Government
1. Modern Gov July 2010

2. Government Opportunities July/August

3. Government Opportunities September
Devon County Council

4. Report from Cllr Diviani re Science & Innovation Conference at QE2 Centre July 2010

5. East Devon Annual Report Devon Youth Service

6. Correspondence from Adult & Community Services re changes to Mobile Library Service

7. Devon InTouch August 2010

8. Notification of Public Meetings “Tough Choices” on public spending 

9. Notification of Order re new Footpath no 24

10. Emergency Management Newsletter September 2010 

11. Notification of Winter Service on Devon’s Highways highlighting the role that Parish and Town Councils can play and inviting Council to Extreme Events Conference at Met Office on 28 September

East Devon District Council

12. The Knowledge Issues 8,9 (including articles on Hot Pennies and Thelma Hulbert Gallery) ,10,11 (including article on Thelma Hulbert Gallery),12,13,14,15 
13. Correspondence with Environmental Health Officer re Dove Close Air Pollution Monitoring
14. Correspondence from Stephen Belli advising of his resignation as East Devon District Council Development Manager from 2 September
15. Notification of by-election details for St Michael’s ward vacancy
16. Notification of review of policy setting out how housing applications are assessed and prioritised and invitation to review meeting on 5 October
Meetings

17. Forward Plan to 31 December 2010

18. Agenda and papers for Development Management Committee 27 July

19. Agenda and papers for Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 8 September

20. Agenda and papers for Overview/Scrutiny – Economy Committee 9 September

Other

21. Notification of recalled Development Trust AGM and members/public meeting 17 September

22. Exeter and East Devon Growth Point Parish Update 15 July

23. Local Councils Update July 2010 and August 2010

24. BBC Breathing Places Partner Newsletter July 2010 

25. A30/A35 Annual Report April 2010 

26. Devon & Cornwall Police Authority Newsletter August 2010 

27. Honiton Community College Newsletter July 2010 including article on Mayor Making

28. Minutes of East & Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership meeting 15 July and Agenda for 9 September

29. Agenda for Millennium Green AGM 9 September

30. NALC e-bulletin August 2010 

31. Notification by Highways Agency of replacement of 40mph VAS with 30mph VAS on Kings Road

32. Notification from Alexis Wood of her change of role and the new contact for the Highways Agency on A30 and A35

33. RD&Express August 2010

34. Acknowledgement from NHS Devon re Council’s letter on Maternity Services at Honiton Hospital

35. Village Green September 2010 

36. National Housing Federation “Affordable Housing keeps Villages alive”

37. Honiton TIC Financial Statement September 2010 raising concerns following cut to Town Council grant

38. “TwentyFourSeven” newsletter from South Western Ambulance Service

39. Correspondence from resident re ongoing concerns re Honiton Post Office

40. Correspondence from three residents re proposed community complex

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item 11 and it was agreed that this should be discussed at the next Policy meeting.  She further advised that she had sent best wishes from the Council to both Stephen Belli of East Devon District Council (item 14) and Alexis Wood of the Highways Agency (item 32) and informed Members of the by-election to be held on Thursday 16 September to elect a new Town Councillor from two candidates(item 15). 
The Clerk advised that the AGM for the Millennium Green (item 29) had been postponed due to the death of one of their Trustees, Mr Ralph Hibbert. She read out to Members the details of the financial statement from the TIC (item 37) which stressed the difficult financial situation it is currently in. 

With regard to the Post Office (item 39) Cllr Ash expressed the opinion that the Post Office had genuinely tried to respond to concerns and provide additional cover. Cllr Coombs added that he felt the individual staff did a good job and that extra staffing would put up costs; he felt that the future of the whole network of post offices was at stake and that not everyone realised the constraints under which the post offices were working.
Late Correspondence 7-13 September  2010
Devon County Council

a) Further dates and venues for “Tough Choices” meetings – including Seaton and Exmouth

b) Correspondence regarding Devon Car Free Day Wednesday 22 September

East Devon District Council

c) The Knowledge Issue 16

d) Correspondence regarding the dismantling of the Oaklea footbridge

e) Correspondence and LDF Core Strategy re 12 week consultation

Other

f) Correspondence from Citizens Advice Service re potential threats to the service from the comprehensive spending review

g) NALC E-bulletin 10 September

h) LCR magazine including articles on the potential impact of the Big Society; the potential impact of the Equality Act on employment law

i) Local Councils Update September 2010 

j) DALC Newsletter September/October 2010 including advice on precept setting for next year

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item (a) giving further dates and venues for Devon County Council meetings, including two in East Devon. She urged Members to attend where possible. 
The Clerk also advised Members that very recent correspondence had been received (not listed) advising that a Town Crier employed by Holland and Barrett would be in town in October; she had spoken with Dave Retter, the Honiton Town Crier, and it had been suggested that this should be done with both criers attending subject to the Council’s agreement. This was agreed as an exception.

Cllr Coombs raised concerns regarding the dismantling of the Oaklea footbridge (item d) with particular reference to the wider issues of the Gissage Walk. Cllr Farnham advised that the last remains had now been removed but no notices had been put up and the area was now potentially quite dangerous. Cllr Ash informed Members that she, in her capacity as a District Ward Member, had met the Officer on site and informed him that the bridge should be replaced. A report was now being submitted to the next EDDC Executive Board but if it were shown that East Devon did not have a legal duty to replace the bridge, the estimated cost of £20,000 could be a deterrent.
10/140
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Coombs : P3

Cllr Coombs advised Members that the Deputy Clerk was currently carrying out annual inspections.
Cllr Coombs : Roundball Wood

Cllr Coombs reminded Members of the annual meeting taking place on Thursday 16 September.

Cllr Coombs : The Glen

Cllr Coombs advised that the youth club members had repaired the steps and carried out other work. With regard to the subsidence on FP8 he informed Members that Devon County Council was now proposing to close the footpath for 5 days in the future to carry out the necessary work. 

Cllr Coombs : Millennium Green

Cllr Coombs expressed his concern at the condition of some of the trees in the Millennium Green. Mrs Tirard had tabled a report on the Green and advised that the Trustees were having the affected plants analysed by the RHS; other measures being considered were to ask the advice of an arboricultural specialist. She reassured Members that all measures possible were being taken to solve this problem.
Cllr Coombs : Definitive Map Review

Cllr Coombs advised that Devon County Council is currently dealing with non controversial paths in the first instance but he would now like to see the following considered at its next Rights of Way meeting : Church Street; Footpath 3; Cottishayne Lane near the picnic area; Footpath 24 from Highfield to Millhead Road.

Cllr Morgan – Safety Partnership
Cllr Morgan reported on a recent meeting of the safety partnership. The Community College was concerned that yellow lines opposite the school had not been reinstated following roadworks; alcoblow machines (to test bottles of alcolhol) were  to be used in Honiton soon; the homework club continued to be a great success; the College exam results had been very good and the new branding had been well received; safety around the College grounds was being looked into; an unemployed man was working with Streetscene on keeping the streets clean; youth work in the town was continuing and growing; the A30 dangerous junctions at Monkton and Rawridge were being looked into.
Cllr Fleming reported that a number of members of the public had complained to him about side alleyways and roads not being cleaned; the Clerk would follow this up.

Cllr Foster – Youth Liaison

Cllr Foster reminded Members that attempts to form a Youth Council had not been successful. He advised them of a scheme being used by some other councils that introduced young people to Council as advisory officers. He felt that it was important to continue to extend the democratic process to young people and asked the Council’s agreement to look into this scheme further and report back. This was agreed. 

Cllr Ash – Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that EDDC Executive Board had recently, under Part B, looked at the provision of sports pitches and had asked the Development Trust to start discussions with the football club. She felt that it was important to ensure that the sports pitch provision was also taken into account in the LDF. She reminded Members of the Development Trust AGM on 17 September.

Cllr Farnham – Yellow Lines

Cllr Farnham reported that the yellow lines had now been painted in Oaklea. The Clerk advised that the lining would now continue in the residential road with the High Street being the last road to be painted.

Cllr Boom – The Glen

On behalf of Cllr Boom the Clerk read his request that at the October Council meeting certificates and book tokens be given to the youth club members involved in work in the Glen. She advised that funding for the tokens was available from money donated for The Glen. This was agreed.

10/141
`To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting held on 26 July 2010

The minutes having been previously circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that they be agreed and signed.

10/142
To approve a list of cheques issued in June and July 2010
THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques issued in June 2010, at page 261, for £15159.91 and in June, at page 262, for £24119.75.

10/143
To note and approve income and expenditure for the first quarter of 2010
Following the recommendation of the Policy committee, IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the first quarter’s income and expenditure.
10/144
To resolve to form a working party 

Following discussion IT WAS RESOLVED to form a working party with the following remit :
a) To consider and discuss the Local Development Framework document produced by East Devon District Council and to make recommendations to the Policy committee for the Town Council’s formal response as part of the consultation process.

b) To discuss ways of engaging with the wider public on the LDF, working with EDDC Ward Members.

10/145
To agree actions concerning the Disability Discrimination Act
The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper covering details of the Disability Discrimination Act 1995 and the Equality Act due to become law in October 2010. It was noted that, despite the Town Council spending approximately £25,000 over the past 5 years, the building currently occupied did not meet the needs of the Disability Discrimination Act and it was not possible without major renovation to include these facilities. It was therefore important that the Town Council continued to look for alternative accommodation so that it could become compliant.
It was agreed to accept the Clerk’s recommendations as follows :

a) Honiton Town Council continues to cater for disabilities as far as it is able in its premises without incurring excessive expense to the residents and without undertaking major building projects

b) Honiton Town Council continues to seek alternative accommodation within a short time scale. 

10/146
To review progress with the community complex

The minutes of the community complex meeting held 7 September had been circulated and were agreed to be a correct record. Cllr Teare advised that a meeting had now been arranged with East Devon District Council for 22 September to discuss the way forward. It was agreed that, in view of the ongoing partnership with East Devon District Council and the signed Memorandum of Understanding between the two councils, the Town Council would be seeking to return to the original plan. However it was felt prudent to look at potential alternatives and the group had therefore looked at a range of sites and premises, most of which proved unviable. It was acknowledged that none of the new sites were likely to deliver the facilities envisaged and that the emerging needs of the TIC, Town Council and Registrar needed to be taken into account. It was further agreed that any discussion needed to be followed up by a firm commitment from both councils. 
Cllr Olive left the meeting

10/147
To note Cllr Boom’s resignation from committees, working groups and outside bodies

Following his recent illness, Members noted that Cllr Boom was resigning from the Town Management Advisory Group, the Glen working group, East Devon CAB, the Health Locality Planning Team and the Thelma Hulbert Gallery Advisory Committee. 

It was agreed that Cllr Boom would also be granted long term sickness absence from the Planning committee. 

In response to a question, the Clerk advised that there would be a public meeting at the end of October to discuss the Glen and its future management on behalf of the Town Council. 

IT WAS RESOLVED that the following appointments be made

Citizens Advice Bureau – Cllr Taylor

Health Locality Planning Team – Cllr Morgan

The representation on the Thelma Hulbert Gallery Advisory Committee remained unfilled and would be re-addressed at the Town Council October meeting.

10/148
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.00pm

Signed Chair

11 October 2010


